Neville John Nankivell

Ottawa, Ontario, Canada

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. 

I was born in Cottesloe, Western Australia, on Dec.8, 1934. My schooling was at the Cottesloe State School and then Scotch College, Swanbourne. I graduated with a BA in economics from the University of Western Australia at the end of 1955. I was an active member of the Cottesloe Surf Life Saving Club and the UWA rugby team. Represented W.A. in 1953 in both rugby and surf lifesaving (competed for W.A's  junior R&R team in the Australian championships that year). Was a member of the state champion Cottesloe juniors in the beach relay and R&R and also rowed for the Cottesloe club's surf boats ( both  juniors and seniors). That year also did the initial part of my national service training (in the Army) with later training continuing at the UWA.  

At the UWA I was editor of the student newspaper, the Pelican, in 1954 and 1955, a position that also gave me a seat on the Guild of Undergraduates council. 

I had been encouraged to join the paper as a reporter (later also became the sports editor) by Bob Hawke, who had been giving new students a talk on campus during our orientation week. He had just come back from his Rhodes Scholarship at Oxford, I believe. 

Journalism was to become my life-long career.

I came to Canada in the mid 1950s because I had long had an interest in seeing the country. My  grandfather John Smith had gone from England as a young man to Western Canada. He   worked on a farm in Manitoba and then went down to Australia as part of the gold rush. We used to joke in the family that while he never found gold, he found something much more important -- our grandmother! 

Another family connection to Canada  was that my grandfather Nankivell's brother had also been in Manitoba as a young man and later settled in the U.S. in Minneapolis. 

Anyway, I left W.A. on New Year's Eve, 1955, working with a university friend Claude Balalas on a Norwegian freighter, the S.S. Gertrude Bakke, that was headed for Vancouver via Singapore, Hong Kong and Japan. We signed off when we reached Vancouver and within a day had landed immigrant status in Canada (with the help of a letter of support from friends in Saskatchewan and the Canadian ambassador in Tokyo). We took landed immigrant status so we could work in Canada, although our intention at the time was to return to Australia within a couple of years. Claude did so many years later (with a Canadian wife and family). I also married a Canadian but have remained in Canada. After working in the oilfields for a while I joined The Canadian Press (a co-operative news agency), working for them in Winnipeg and Toronto. Later I did postgraduate studies at the University of Toronto, getting a Master of Commerce degree (it's now an MBA) in 1960. At the UofT I also played rugby, becoming captain of the team, president of the club and after graduation I coached the team there for many years. We had a lot of Australian players, including several from the UWA. 

After getting my M.Comm, I joined the weekly national Financial Post newspaper as a reporter in late 1960 and in the years that followed became its investment editor, managing editor, editor, editor-in-chief and publisher. 

Those jobs took me around the world and back to Australia several times to do special reports and series on trade and political relationships between Canada and Australia. That included, by the way, an interview with Bob Hawke in Melbourne when he was head of the national trade union council. During the 1970s I took out Canadian citizenship because I felt this was the right thing to do as the editor of a national newspaper and as someone very involved in the community.I am a former member of the Metropolitan Toronto District Health Council, the Accounting Research Advisory Board of Canada,  the advisory councils of the business schools of Univ. of Toronto and Univ. of British Columbia. I have also been a trustee of the Ontario Outward Bound Wilderness School, a member of the board of Canada World Youth, a board member of the Toronto Free theatre and a board member of Daybreak, a non-profit housing group for disadvantaged, low-income people. 

Canadian citizenship was also espeically important for me when I was appointed to the board of the  Financial Post Company. Foreign ownership restrictions applying to the media meant that only 25% of the board members could be non-Canadian. These seats were taken at the time by representatives of the Financial Times of London who then owned 25% of the company. I would not have been eligible to be on the board without Canadian citizenship. As the publisher and editor in chief, I had played a leading role in transforming the weekly Financial Post into a daily business newspaper. Incidentally, Robert Holmes a Court had earlier offered me a job to go back to Australia to launch a daily financial newspaper for his group to compete with the Financial Review. I didn't accept because of the opportunity to take the weekly newspaper here daily. The  Australian project never went ahead. 

The Financial Post is now part of the National Post, a national daily newspaper launched in the late 1990s. At age 65, I retired from the newspaper at the end of 1999 but have continued to contribute occasional columns and comment articles to the Financial Post section. These have been mostly on public policy issues related to trade, taxation, the economy, labour markets. One theme of mine over the years has been to urge the Canadian and Australian governments to negotiate a free trade pact between Canada and Australia. Apart from opening up up a much wider range of opportunities for trade in goods and services and for business partnerships and investment, a free trade deal would encourage more Canadian companies to set up operations in Australia and use them as regional headquarters for expanding into southeast Asia. Canada's trade relations with Australia go back quite a while. Its first ever federal government trade office was opened in Sydney in 1895. Over the years, trade has been liberalized but nowhere near to the extent that a comprehensive free trade pact between the two countries would provide. Even though I haven't lived in Australia since 1955, I have retained a great and fond attachment to my home country and visit every couple of years. Over the years I have had close relations in both Toronto and Ottawa (where I now live) with the Australian consul generals and high commissioners. In retirement, I have  written some background papers on Canadian government policy issues  for the Australian high commssioners  in Ottawa. 

I do regret that when I took out Canadian citizenship the rules meant that I could not renew my Australian passport. While it is my intent to live out my life in Canada (my sons and grandchildren are here), I would very much like to have dual citizenship and plan to spend more time back in Australia with visits every year or so. I have three sisters living in the Perth area and lots of cousins, nieces and nephews and I keep in touch with.  

 Fortunately, on Canadian TV I'm able to watch Aussie Rules and Aussie rugby on a regular basis and sometimes even cricket. (I have played here in Ottawa in the annual Australia vs Britain cricket match, which we keep on winning!) 

When the opportunity arises, I do what I can to promote Australia's interests abroad. And my wife and I consume a good amount annually of excellent Aussie wines! 

In other words, my heart still remains very much with my beloved Australia and while I hold Canadian citizenship I still consider myself Australian.I was particularly thrilled last year, by the way, to receive the Anniversary of National Service medal which was mailed to me here in Ottawa. (One was also sent to my brother Dale who have lived in Toronto since the early 1990s and is also married to a Canadian. But that's another story!) 

Sincerely,

Neville Nankivell

Ottawa

Feb. 25, 2004   

